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42-12052. Review and verification of class three property; civil penalty; appeals (in part) 
 
 
A. Each county assessor shall review assessment information, on a continuing basis, to ensure proper classification of 

residential dwellings. The assessor may enter into intergovernmental agreements with the department for an 
exchange of information to ensure a coordinated and comprehensive review and identification of property that may 
be rented while classified as class three pursuant to section 42-12003. 

 
 
B. If the assessor has reason to believe that a parcel of property that is classified as class three pursuant to section 

42-12003 is not used as the owner's primary residence or as a qualifying family member residence pursuant to 
section 42-12053, the assessor shall notify the owner, in a form prescribed by the department as provided by 
subsection D of this section, and request that the owner respond as to whether the property meets the 
requirements of section 42-12003 or 42-12053, is a secondary residence or is used as a rental property. If the 
owner fails to respond to the assessor within thirty days after the notice is mailed, the assessor shall mail the 
owner a final notice within thirty days requesting that the owner provide information as to whether or not the 
property meets the requirements of a primary residence, a secondary residence or is used as a rental property. If 
the owner fails to respond to the assessor within fifteen days after the final notice is mailed, the assessor shall: 

 
1. Reclassify the property as class four. In addition to other appeal procedures provided by law, the owner of the 

property that is reclassified as class four under this paragraph may appeal the reclassification to the county 
board of supervisors within thirty days after the notice of classification is mailed. If the owner proves to the 
board's satisfaction that the property is occupied as the owner's primary residence, the board shall order the 
property to be reclassified as class three property pursuant to section 42-12003. 

 
2. Notify the county treasurer who shall assess a civil penalty against the property equal to the amount of 

additional state aid paid pursuant to section 15-972 with respect to the property in the preceding tax year. The 
civil penalty shall not be assessed if the ownership of the property has changed after notification. The owner of 
the property shall pay a penalty under this paragraph to the county treasurer within thirty days after the notice 
of the penalty is mailed. The owner may appeal the penalty to the county board of supervisors within the time 
required for payment. If the owner proves to the board's satisfaction that the property is occupied by the owner, 
the board shall waive the penalty, and the property shall be listed as class three pursuant to section 42-12003. 
Until paid or waived, the penalty constitutes a lien against the property. The county treasurer shall deposit all 
revenue received from penalties assessed under this paragraph in the county general fund. 

 
 
C. Beginning in 2013 and during each elective term of office thereafter the county assessor shall send notices under 

subsection B of this section to each owner of property classified as class three pursuant to section 42-12003 
described by any of the following: 
 
1. The owner has a mailing address outside the county in which the property is located. 
 
2. The owner has a mailing address, other than a post office box, that is different than the situs address of the 

property. 
 
3. The owner has the same mailing address listed for more than one parcel of class three property in this state. 
 
4. The owner appears to be a business entity. 
 

42-12053. Criteria for distinguishing primary residential property, secondary residential property and rental property 
 
 
A. For the purpose of classifying residential property under sections 42-12003, 42-12004 and 42-12052, a parcel is 

not considered a secondary property or rental property if the property is occupied by a member of the owner's 
family, who must be: 

The owner's natural or adopted child or a descendant of the owner's child. 

The owner's parent or an ancestor of the owner's parent. 

The owner's stepchild or stepparent. 

The owner's child-in-law or parent-in-law. 

The owner's natural or adopted sibling. 
 
 
B. For the purpose of classifying owner-occupied residential property under sections 42-12003, 42-12004 and 42-

12052, the department shall adopt standard criteria for use in determining whether the property is considered to 
be the owner's or relative's primary residence, including: 

The period of occupancy each year. 

The owner's registered voting precinct. 

The owner's driver license address. 

The registration address of the owner's motor vehicles. 

Other appropriate indicators of primary residency.
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